Strong Reasons Make Strong Actions Closing the Leadership Gap in the Army

Maj. Victoria Fernandes Sullivan, MD, U.S. Army

Strong reasons make strong actions. —William Shakespeare, The Life and Death of King John

Medical Corps

n 31 December 2019, China reported the first cluster of cases of COVID-19 to the World Health Organization.¹ Less than one month later, the first case arrived in the United States, and within the next two months, the deadly virus had spread across the entire country. On 28 March 2020, the first U.S. service member died; he was Army Capt. Douglas Linn Hickok, a physician assistant.² As of this publication, the death toll in the United States is over 180,000 and continues to rise.

It is not too late for the United States to avoid hundreds of thousands of deaths. The crisis can be controlled by strong, competent, military medical leaders who are accustomed to practicing in resource-constrained environments (and who focus on patient triage to do the most good for the most people). This crisis must be fought by all who are integral members of the medical team and led by physicians and researchers who are subject-matter experts in clinical medicine and leadership.

The U.S. health care system has struggled to learn about COVID-19 and the sickness it causes. The civilian health care system is a patchwork of public and private clinics and hospitals. Raquel Bono, director for COVID-19 Health System Response Management, led an effort to coordinate the virus response in Washington state.³ She is a surgeon trained in general surgery, trauma, and critical care and is exceptionally qualified to lead the effort. However, there are infectious disease specialists, disaster medicine doctors, and scientists who may have more subject-matter expertise regarding COVID-19 and pandemics in general. Why was Bono selected? Her selection was almost certainly due to her leadership experience. Bono is a retired Navy vice admiral and is the former director of the Defense Health Agency. She served in numerous leadership positions throughout her military career, including during Operations Desert

Next page: Lt. Col. Juli Fung-Hayes (*right*), a U.S. Army Reserve emergency medicine physician with the 2nd Medical Brigade, works with 2nd Lt. Megan King, an emergency nurse with the 396th Combat Support Hospital out of Fairchild Air Force Base, Washington, to apply a bag-valve mask on a patient in a field environment 18 July 2018 during a simulation at Fort Hunter Liggett, California. (Photo by Master Sgt. Michel Sauret, U.S. Army Reserve)



Shield and Desert Storm, and this experience sets her apart from other doctors. In times of crisis and operations within complex environments, subject-matter experts are not enough; leaders are needed.

Another group of military physician-leaders anticipated the challenges of the pandemic and realized that clinicians who normally do not take care of injuries on the battlefield.⁶ With medical professionals including medics, nurses, physical and occupational therapists, veterinarians, dentists, and doctors joining the ranks, soldiers had a better chance of surviving diseases and wounds. The achievements of military medicine have also profoundly changed modern civilian medicine; breakthroughs in triage, treatment

In times of crisis and operations within complex environments, subject-matter experts are not enough; leaders are needed.

critically ill patients would be expected to do so in many military facilities. Within a matter of weeks, critical care doctors Lt. Col. Renee I. Matos and Col. Kevin K. Chung led a multidisciplinary team of fifty-five personnel in developing and publishing the Department of Defense's COVID-19 Practice Management Guide. It is a concise document of information that clinicians need to know in order to care for patients critically ill with COVID-19.⁴

All over the country, U.S. military physicians and scientists are leading efforts to respond to the COVID-19 pandemic. In a memorandum to Department of Defense (DOD) personnel, Secretary of Defense Mark Esper wrote that military medicine is critical to the Army's "whole-of-nation response to the coronavirus," from providing civilian hospitals with medical supplies to deploying the Navy's two hospital ships and multiple Army field hospitals. He concludes by writing, "Our worldclass doctors and scientists remain on the leading edge of vaccine and treatment development."⁵

The current COVID-19 pandemic is proving a point that physicians and scientists who are well-trained and practiced in the art of leadership are needed to ensure the U.S. Military Health System (MHS) is able to protect and save service members in times of chaos such as pandemics and large-scale combat operations.

Past Contributions of Military Medicine

During the Civil War, two-thirds of Union and Confederate soldiers died of illnesses such as pneumonia, typhoid, dysentery, and malaria rather than from of traumatic brain injuries and posttraumatic stress disorder, artificial limbs, and blood transfusions are just a few examples.⁷ Military physicians and scientists lead in innovation, research, and development.

Medical Threats in Today's Operational Environment

Even with these medical advancements, the Army faces daunting current and future medical threats; the COVID-19 pandemic is proof. The U.S. military saw the effects the 1918 influenza pandemic had on its combat power.⁸ Other naturally occurring threats such as malaria, the Zika virus, and Ebola have presented challenges to our country as well. Weaponized chemical, biological, radiological, and nuclear capabilities are no longer limited to the arsenals of superpowers. Conventional forces across the world are racing to develop more lethal weapons. The space and cyber domains are now contested, presenting a threat that medical operations could be shut down in seconds. In large-scale ground combat operations, there is a likelihood that supply chains will be disrupted and units will be isolated, which will require medical personnel to provide prolonged field care in austere, resource-constrained environments. Civilian doctors will likely need to be drafted.

Today's hurdles such as too few ventilators and medical staff to treat the high volume of patients foreshadow some of the medical challenges the United States will face in large-scale ground combat operations.

The U.S. military is a learning organization and has responded to past, present, and anticipated

medical threats by prioritizing research, education, and development in the medical field. The U.S. Army Institute of Surgical Research, the Armed Forces Institute of Regenerative Medicine, Walter Reed Army Institute of Research, and the Army's Telemedicine and Advanced Technology Research in an environment of uncertainty for the past three years because of a number of changes. Medical facilities are undergoing reorganization under one common chain of command, the Defense Health Agency, rather than under each military branch. The Pentagon planned to cut nearly eighteen thousand medical bil-

Center are dedicated to medical missions that will protect soldiers from myriad threats and improve survival rates of the wounded.⁹

These organizations are critically important to driving medical innovation and anticipating medical threats. However, their budgets are insufficient. The organizations' funding has been threatened in the past and may be in the future. Having leaders at their helms who are scientists and physicians that understand the work and can articulate how it contributes directly to the strength of the U.S. military



The Washington state director for COVID-19 Health System Response Management, retired U.S. Navy Vice Adm. Raquel Bono, holds a press conference 10 April 2020 at the Spokane City Fire Training Center in Spokane, Washington. (Photo used with permission by Dan Pelle, *The Spokesman Review*)

and to the United States is crucial. Research and development are only as useful as the end users, which in this case is the MHS.

Changes to the Military Health System

The MHS's mission is to ensure the health of service members; ensure all medical personnel are trained and ready to support the operational force; and provide a medical benefit to service members, retirees, and their families.¹⁰ The MHS has operated lets to reshape the force, though those plans are now on hold.¹¹ Some hospitals and clinics are either closing or are no longer serving retirees and dependents. The system by which Army doctors and nurses are deployed has changed. Finally, the electronic health record is being replaced. The EMR previously consisted of at least four legacy systems. In an effort to improve coordination and data sharing between the military and veterans' health care systems, a commercial-offthe-shelf system called MHS Genesis is replacing those legacy systems. It is being fielded throughout the MHS in waves, starting in September 2019, with completion expected by 2024.¹²

The future vision of military medicine is in question. The National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017 called for a complete reorganization of military medicine to minimize redundancies between services offered by the Army, Air Force, and Navy health systems. To lead this change, the Defense Health Agency was created and charged with the administration of

Maj. Victoria Fernandes Sullivan, MD, U.S. Army, is a recent graduate of the Command and General Staff College, Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, and a rheumatologist at William Beaumont Army Medical Center in El Paso, Texas. She holds a BA in biology from Siena College, where she commissioned from Army ROTC as a Distinguished Military Graduate. She earned her MD from Albany Medical College, New York. Sullivan completed her internal medicine residency at Madigan Army Medical Center, Fort Lewis, Washington, served as chief of medical residents, and was named a Waxman Scholar by the American College of Physicians (the first military chief resident to earn this national accolade). Her subspecialty training in rheumatology was completed at Walter Reed National Military Medical Center. She is dual board certified in internal medicine and rheumatology. She deployed with 3rd Brigade Combat Team, 101st Airborne Division, to Kandahar, Afghanistan.

every military medical treatment facility; this transition is happening now.¹³ The transition may mean fewer leadership positions are available to military doctors at medical treatment facilities because these positions can be filled by civilians.

Another change for the Army Medical Corps (MC) in 2019 was that the professional filler system was replaced by the modified table of organization and equipment assigned personnel system.¹⁴ With the professional filler system, Army physicians were assigned to hospitals or clinics and would be attached to a unit for a deployment. Now, under the modified table of organization and equipment assigned personnel system, physicians and other health care personnel are organic to a unit but report to a military hospital or clinic for work every day. Their chain of command can recall

them to the unit as needed for training, administrative tasks, and deployments. One potential implication of this change is it will be more difficult for doctors to receive "top-block" ratings on officer evaluation reports since they must balance their duty requirements with their unit as well as with the hospital.

Identifying the Leadership Gap in the Army Medical Corps

Amidst all of the changes listed above, physicians continue to provide excellent patient care throughout the DOD. Within the next few years, the effects these changes will have on the military will be visible. The medical corps must be involved at every level to ensure that the changes do not negatively impact patients. The MC must also advocate for physicians and all personnel at the bedside who are critical to the health care team. Herein lies a gap in the MC; more doctors must be formally trained in leadership to help the MHS navigate uncertain waters, including this pandemic, and the threat of large-scale ground combat operations.

The military excels at leadership. Leadership is developed through on-the-job training and mentorship. Many officers will pursue graduate degree programs, often in subjects that emphasize leadership, such as a master's in business administration (MBA) or a master's in leadership. In fact, the Army has broadening opportunity programs, the intent of which is "to develop an officer's capability to see, work, learn, and contribute outside each one's own perspective or individual level of understanding for the betterment of both the individual officer and the institution. The result of broadening is a continuum of leadership capability at direct, operational, and strategic levels."¹⁵

Unfortunately for physicians and scientists with doctoral-level degrees, these broadening leadership opportunities are unavailable, yet physicians need these skills as well. Many medical schools do not include consistent, formalized leadership instruction in their curriculum. Currently, if a physician wants to develop his or her leadership skills, it will likely be on his or her own time and with his or her own dime. For example, the handful of military physicians who have an MBA, a master's in health administration (MHA), or a similar degree have either paid out of pocket to do coursework online (a significant time burden on them and their families), or in a few cases, took two years off



from practicing medicine to obtain their MHA/MBA degree through the Army-Baylor University program.¹⁶

There are senior-level physicians who are passionate about leadership, but the MC should not depend on the Herculean efforts of these few to teach leadership.¹⁷ The Army's current approach to developing physicians as leaders places the onus on the individual and his or her family rather than incentivizing the development and taking the pressure off of the physicians. Here lies an enormous opportunity for the Army to develop its physicians as officers, improve physician retention, and increase employee satisfaction in the MC by showing that the organization values its physicians. From a strictly utilitarian standpoint, adding depth to the pool of formally trained military physician-leaders will help ensure medical performance is optimized during times of crisis, such as pandemics and during large-scale ground combat operations.

Closing the Gap

How can the Army operationalize better leadership training for its physicians? Almost one decade ago,

A soldier checks the temperature of a civilian 5 April 2020 at Century Link Field Event Center in Seattle. Approximately five hundred soldiers from Joint Base Lewis-McChord, Washington, and Fort Carson, Colorado, assembled and operated an Army field hospital in support of the COVID-19 response. (Photo by Pvt. 1st Class Genesis Miranda, U.S. Army)

leaders in the MC published "All Physicians Lead," a document that sought to improve leadership training in the MC.¹⁸ However, to my knowledge, none of their recommendations have been implemented corps-wide.

To a corps engrossed in taking care of patients, training the next generation of doctors, and deploying, adding more mandatory training will be detrimental. Leadership training should be voluntary but encouraged and supported. The following approach may be practical for busy professionals:

 Adopt a formalized leadership curriculum to be used either in graduate medical education or once doctors have completed training. This curriculum should include didactics on conflict management, emotional intelligence, self-awareness, decision-making skills, and influence. Many organizations have developed rigorous leadership curricula before now, so any new curriculum does not need to be developed from scratch; however, military-specific lessons must be added to any preexisting curriculum (e.g., "All Physicians Lead," "Lead 2.0" curriculum).

- Continue to develop leadership skills in the work-4 place. Once a foundation of knowledge has been gained, students of leadership must develop these skills. Much of this can happen through working in their usual jobs and leading medical teams. Additional leadership development opportunities should not be cumbersome; they can be combined with professional development. Doctors can be sent to medical conferences where networking occurs and leadership sessions are offered. Leadership retreats during the work week are another avenue to deliver this development opportunity without infringing on precious free time and family time. Mentorship allows leaders to continue to develop, and this is an area in which the military excels.
- Finally, provide a pathway for those who want to \$ be operational and strategic leaders. Currently, master's degrees such as MBAs are not supported for those with doctoral-level degrees. Remove this hurdle. Having a doctorate in medicine should not preclude an officer from developing themselves further in another subject as long as these skills will serve the military and the individual. Preserve the opportunity for physicians to attend the Command and General Staff College in residence. The leadership curriculum offered at the Command and General Staff College is invaluable, as is the opportunity to work with and learn from peers from other branches, services, and nations. This experience is not replicated at satellite schools or in distance learning. Work with Baylor University to create a flexible MHA/ MBA curriculum that allows physicians to attend the program while continuing to care for patients at the bedside. One oft-named barrier to pursuing formal leadership training is that physicians do not want to lose their clinical skills or take time away from caring for patients to attend school. If the curriculum was amended so

that doctors could attend class and still care for patients, more of the MC may compete for the Baylor MHA/MBA program.

Some say the majority of physician billets in the military can be adapted for civilians or that physicians within the military can be limited to clinical roles and excluded from leadership roles. However, if these changes happen, there will be a dearth of leadership skills among physicians during crises and deployments. The evidence is growing that good leadership "positively influences both patient and healthcare organization outcomes."¹⁹ A 2016 *Harvard Business Review* article summarized multiple studies that support the premise in which physicians are good hospital leaders for a variety of reasons: they are domain experts, they are dedicated to patient care, and they have peer-to-peer credibility.²⁰

Many civilian doctors are not trained in leadership and do not have experience with it. Few medical schools include consistent, formalized leadership didactics in their curriculum. A systematic review of leadership training in graduate medical education reviewed over three thousand publications in medical literature and found that the leadership curricula that do exist in medical schools are "heterogeneous and limited in effectiveness."²¹

What We Ought to Be

Change is difficult in a large organization such as the U.S. military, and yet it is not impossible, as more than a century of medical innovation and leadership shows. Officer physicians must steward the profession and lead the MHS through change and challenges and emerge stronger from each one. Gen. Douglas MacArthur seems to have been speaking directly to Americans during these trying times when he said,

Duty, Honor, Country: Those three hallowed words reverently dictate what you ought to be, what you can be, what you will be. They are your rallying point to build courage when courage seems to fail, to regain faith when there seems to be little cause for faith, to create hope when hope becomes forlorn.²²

Fellow physicians, scientists, clinicians, and military leaders, in this forlorn moment of human history, we must rally with courage, faith, and hope, and strive to be what we ought to be and can be.

Notes

Epigraph. William Shakespeare, *The Life and Death of King John*, act 3, sc. 4, in "The Complete Works of William Shakespeare," Massachusetts Institute of Technology, accessed 9 June 2020, http://shakespeare.mit.edu/john/john.3.4.html.

1. "Pneumonia of Unknown Cause—China, Disease Outbreak News," World Health Organization, 5 January 2020, accessed 21 July 2020, <u>https://www.who.int/csr/</u> don/05-january-2020-pneumonia-of-unkown-cause-china/en/.

2. Oriana Pawlyk, "1st US Service Member Dies of Coronavirus," Military.com, 30 March 2020, accessed 21 July 2020, <u>https://</u> www.military.com/daily-news/2020/03/30/1st-us-service-member-dies-coronavirus.html.

3. The Office of the Governor Jay Inslee, "Inslee Names Retired Navy Vice Admiral Raquel C. Bono Head of Washington State COVID-19 Health Care Response Team," news release, 22 March 2020, accessed 9 June 2020, <u>https://www.governor.</u> wa.gov/news-media/inslee-names-retired-navy-vice-admiral-raguel-c-bono-head-washington-state-covid-19.

4. Renee I. Matos and Kevin K. Chung, DoD COVID-19 Practice Management Guide: Clinical Management of COVID-19 (Washington, DC: Defense Health Agency, Department of Defense [DOD], 23 March 2020), accessed 4 June 2020, <u>https://www. health.mil/Reference-Center/Technical-Documents/2020/03/24/</u> DoD-COVID-19-Practice-Management-Guide.

5. Mark Esper, Memorandum for All DOD Personnel, "Message to the Force—COVID-19 Response," 27 March 2020, accessed 9 June 2020, https://media.defense.gov/2020/Mar/27/2002271157/-1/-1/1/MESSAGE-TO-THE-FORCE-COVID-19-RESPONSE.PDF.

6. Jeffrey S. Sartin, "Infectious Diseases during the Civil War: The Triumph of the 'Third Army," *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 16, no. 4 (April 1993): 580–84, accessed 4 June 2020, <u>https://www.</u> jstor.org/stable/4457020.

7. Gali Halevi, "Military Medicine and its Impact on Civilian Life," *Research Trends* 34 (September 2013), accessed 4 June 2020, <u>https://www.researchtrends.com/issue-34-september-2013/military-medicine-and-its-impact-on-civilian-life;</u> Charles Van Way III, "War and Trauma: A History of Military Medicine-Part II," *Missouri Medicine* 113, no. 5 (September-October 2016): 336–40, accessed 4 June 2020, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.</u> nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6139825.

8. Carol R. Byerly, "The U.S. Military and the Influenza Pandemic of 1918-1919," *Public Health Reports* 125, no. S3 (2010): S82–91, accessed 4 June 2020, <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/</u> <u>pmc/articles/PMC2862337</u>. More American soldiers died of pneumonia and influenza than from enemy weapons. Influenza infected hundreds of thousands of military personnel, making many combat ineffective.

9. "Military Medical Advancements," Medicine and the Military, accessed 2 March 2020, https://www.medicineandthemilitary.com/officer-and-medical-training/military-medical-advancements.

10. "About the Military Health System," Health.mil, accessed 23 March 2020, https://www.health.mil/About-MHS.

11. Richard Sisk, "Military's Plan to Cut 18,000 Medical Billets Is on Hold during Pandemic," Military.com, 9 April 2020, accessed 21 July 2020, <u>https://www.military.com/daily-news/2020/04/09/militarys-</u> plan-cut-18000-medical-billets-hold-during-pandemic.html.

12. Bryce H. P. Mendez, "MHS Genesis: Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service (CRS) Report No. R45987 (Washington, DC: CRS, 2019).

13. National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2017, 10 U.S.C. § 1073c (2016).

14. Angel D. Martinez-Navedo, "MAP Is the New PROFIS: 1st AML Embracing the Change," Army.mil, 17 April 2019, accessed 21 July 2020, https://www.army.mil/article/220465/ map_is_the_new_profis_1st_aml_embracing_the_change.

15. "Broadening Opportunity Programs Building a Cohort of Leaders that Allow the Army to Succeed at All Levels in All Environments," U.S. Army Human Resources Command, 13 March 2020, accessed 24 March 2020, <u>https://www.hrc.army.mil/</u> <u>content/Broadening%20Opportunity%20Programs%20Build-</u> ing%20a%20cohort%20of%20leaders%20that%20allow%20 the%20Army%20to%20succeed%20at%20all%20levels%20 in%20all%20environments.

16. "Army-Baylor Programs," Baylor University Hankamer School of Business, accessed 17 June 2020, <u>https://www.baylor.</u> edu/business/grad/index.php?id=966711.

17. Joshua D. Hartzell, "Lead 2.0: A Model for Interprofessional Leadership Curriculum Development" (PowerPoint presentation, The International Conference on Residency Education, Ottawa, Canada, 21 October 2017).

18. Leon E. Moores and Chuck Callahan, eds., "All Physicians Lead," *AMEDD Journal* 5 (5 February 2013), accessed 4 June 2020, <u>https://medicalcorps.amedd.army.mil/leadership/All_Physi-</u> cians_Lead.pdf.

19. Lisa S. Rotenstein, Raffaella Sadun, and Anupam B. Jena, "Why Doctors Need Leadership Training," *Harvard Business Review* (website), 17 October 2018, accessed 4 June 2020, <u>https://hbr.org/2018/10/why-doctors-need-leadership-training</u>.

20. James K. Stoller, Amanda Goodall, and Agnes Baker, "Why the Best Hospitals are Managed by Doctors," *Harvard Business Review* (website), 27 December 2016, accessed 4 June 2020, <u>https://hbr.</u> org/2016/12/why-the-best-hospitals-are-managed-by-doctors.

21. Brett Sadowski et al., "Leadership Training in Graduate Medical Education: A Systematic Review," *Journal of Graduate Medical Education* 10, no. 2 (April 2018): 134–48, accessed 4 June 2020, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29686751.

22. Douglas MacArthur, "Duty, Honor, Country" (speech, Sylvanus Thayer Award Ceremony, West Point Military Academy, West Point, New York, 1962). For full speech, see "Duty, Honor, Country," Jackson State University, accessed 9 June 2020, <u>https://</u> www.jsums.edu/arotc/duty-honor-country/.